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February 18, 2025 

House Committee on Behavioral Health and Health Care 

In support of HB 3043 

Chair Nosse, Vice Chairs Javadi and Nelson, and Members of the Committee: 

Good afternoon, my name is Tamie Cline, and I am the President of the Oregon Nurses 
Association (ONA). ONA represents a diverse community of more than 21,000 nurses and health 
care professionals throughout Oregon. Together, we use our collective power to advocate for a 
more effective, affordable and accessible healthcare system; better working conditions for all 
health care professionals; and healthier communities. 

As you’ve heard, HB 3043 updates and makes clarifications to the statutes governing the Health 
Professionals’ Services Program, or HPSP. This bill specifically allows individuals to self-refer 
to the program and have a clean record after they have completed it. While there is testimony 
submitted on OLIS from ONA members that speak to the value of this program, I would like to 
highlight a few points.  

The HPSP recognizes that skilled healthcare professionals are also people. By allowing nurses to 
work while receiving treatment, they can continue to support themselves and their families, 
without running the risk of losing their housing or being unable to put food on the table. 
Furthermore, research is clear that recovering from a mental health disorder or substance use 
disorder is more successful in community, with social support and accountability.1 Workplaces 
are often an important piece of anyone’s sense of community, particularly where they have 
supportive coworkers, and nurses are no exception. In sum: this program helps to maintain 
dignity in turbulent times and promotes sustainable recovery.   

The HPSP is also good for the nursing workforce at large. Oregon struggles to retain experienced 
nurses, who are critical in keeping Oregonians healthy. This is partially because providing 
healthcare is difficult work: studies have long shown that nurses suffer from depression at almost 
twice the rate of individuals in other professions2. Covid-19 has only worsened these challenges, 
with a 2021 meta-analysis finding that 22.1% of nurses reported moderate levels of anxiety, and 
21.5% reported symptoms of posttraumatic stress disorder.3  None of these challenges should bar 
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nurses from practicing when it is safe for them to do so. The HPSP is an important program that 
offers skilled professionals the support they need to do their jobs.  

Please vote yes on HB 3043 to keep the HPSP updated and useful to as many nurses as possible. 
Thank you for the opportunity to provide comments.  

Sincerely,  

Tamie Cline 


